
 
 

PRLS Board Meeting Minutes 
September 15, 2022 

 

The regular meeting of the Parkland Regional Library System Board was called to order at 10:06 a.m. on 
Thursday September 15, 2022 via Zoom in the Small Board Room, Lacombe. 
 
Present: Debra Smith (Board Chair), Gord Lawlor, Ray Reckseidler, Barb Gilliat 

Present via Zoom: Jackie Almberg, Alison Barker-Jevne, Doug Booker, Jaime Coston, Teresa 
Cunningham, Cal David, Marie Flowers, Elaine Fossen, Dwayne Fulton, Amber 
Hoogenberg (alternate for Gail Knudson), Dana Kreil, Guy Lapointe, Stephen Levy, Julie 
Maplethorpe, Philip Massier, Marc Mousseau, Joy-Anne Murphy, Shawn Peach, Norma 
Penney, Lori Reid, Teresa Rilling, Bill Rock, Les Stulberg, Delaney Thoreson, Patricia 
Toone, Doug Weir, Carlene Wetthuhn, Bill Windsor, Janice Wing 

With Regrets: Edna Coulter, Amanda Derksen, Barbara Gibson, Ricci Matthews, Leonard Phillips, 
Heather Ryan 

Absent: Jul Bissell, Jeff Eckstrand, Pam Hansen, Daryl Lougheed, Jackie Northey, Bryce Olson, 
Diane Roth, Sandy Shipton, Shannon Wilcox, Sharon Williamson 

Guests:  Margaret Law  

Staff: Ron Sheppard, Tim Spark, Donna Williams, Kara Hamilton, Hailey Halberg, Olya 
Korolchuk 

Call to Order 
Meeting called to order at 10:06 a.m. by Smith.  

As part of PRLS’ legislative compliance procedures, board members who send regrets are 
excused at the beginning of each meeting.  

Motion by Dana Kreil to excuse Edna Coulter, Amanda Derksen, Barbara Gibson, Heather Ryan, 
Ricci Matthews and Len Phillips from attendance at the board meeting on September 15, 2022 
and remain members of the Parkland Board in good standing.  
       CARRIED     
       PRLS 28/2022 

1.1 Agenda 
 
1.1.2 Adoption of the Agenda  

Motion by Stephen Levy to accept the agenda as presented. 
        CARRIED  

PRLS 29/2022 
 



1.2. Approval of Minutes 
Smith asked if there were any amendments to the May 19, 2022 minutes. There were none.  

Motion by Teresa Rilling to approve the minutes of the May 19, 2022 meeting as presented. 
CARRIED 
PRLS 30/2022 

 
1.3. Business arising from the minutes of the May 19, 2022 meeting 

Smith asked if there was any business arising from the minutes. There were none.  

2. Business Arising from the Consent Agenda  
Smith asked if there was any business arising from the consent agenda. There was none. 

Motion by Lori Reid to approve the consent agenda as presented. 
        CARRIED  

PRLS 31/2022 

3.1. Compensation Review   

 Motion by Alison Barker-Jevne to go in-Camera at 10:10 a.m. 
        CARRIED  

PRLS 32/2022 

 Motion by Barb Gilliat to go out of- Camera at 10:57 a.m. 
        CARRIED  

PRLS 33/2022 

Motion by Gord Lawlor to receive the Compensation Review report for information. 
       CARRIED 
       PRLS 34/2022 

Motion by Janice Wing to direct Ron Sheppard to work with Dr. Law to develop a seven-step 
payroll grid to replace Parkland’s current grid 

        CARRIED  
PRLS 35/2022 

Margaret Law left the meeting at 10:45 a.m. 

3.2. Approval of the PRLS Budget 2023  
Sheppard gave an overview of the Parkland 2023 proposed budget. For the first time in three 
years, Parkland is asking for an increase in the municipal levy. The proposed increase is .20 cents 
per capita.  The levy will change from $8.55 per capita to $8.75 per capita, using the Treasury 
Board and Finance Population Figures as directed by the board. This budget assumes funding 
from the Government of Alberta will continue at the current rate of $4.70 per capita. Also 
assumed is the Rural Library Services Grant rate continuing at $5.55 per capita, the whole of 
which is passed directly on to libraries. Most of the increases in budget lines are associated with 
inflationary costs. The Building Repair and Maintenance line has increased partly because of the 
maintenance fees for the elevator. Staff and benefit lines will see a cost-of-living adjustment 



increase. The Trustee line has gone down, due to the virtual meetings that seem to be preferred 
by most of the trustees.  

By approving the budget, a number of reserve transfers will be approved. There was $40,500 for 
another cargo van. We also have technology purchases including replacing wireless equipment 
in member libraries planned for next year. This project will cost approximately $219,600. Also, 
$35,000 will be transferred from the Unrestricted Reserve for the Cooperative Collection Fund.  

Motion by Barb Gilliat to approve the Parkland Regional Library System 2023 Budget as 
presented.   
       CARRIED 
       PRLS 36/2022 

3.3 PRLS Governance Policy Revisions  
PRLS Audit 
Sheppard Reviewed. According to PRL policy 4.4.4. Audit, 

The auditor shall be appointed by the Executive Committee for a period of up to three 
consecutive years. Before an auditor is appointed, a request for tender (RFT) for auditing 
services must be conducted. System financial records are prepared for audit as soon as 
reasonably possible after year end.  

The last time PRLS conducted an RFT (RFP) and appointed an auditor was 2019, for the years 
2019-2021.  

This year, seven agencies were contacted to submit RFPs but only our current auditor, MNP LLP, 
submitted a formal audit proposal.  

At their June 16th meeting, the Executive Committee selected the auditor MNP to conduct 
Parkland’s audit for the years 2022-2024. Over the years, it has become increasingly difficult to 
find firms that will even submit proposals in response to an RFP for audit services. Furthermore, 
Parkland has only changed audit firms once in living memory. For these reasons, the Executive 
Committee proposed eliminating the requirement that an RFP be conducted every three years 
for audit services. To support this change, the Executive Committee approved the following 
motion:  

Motion by Barb Gilliat to recommend that the board change Parkland’s Audit policy 
statement to read: “The auditor shall be appointed by the Executive Committee. Audit 
services shall be reviewed at the discretion of the Director, or, at the direction of 
Parkland’s Executive Committee or the board.”  

Motion by Gord Lawlor to amend the audit policy statement 4.4.4. as presented, in accordance 
with the recommendation of Parkland’s Executive Committee 
       CARRIED 
       PRLS 37/2022 

RFP for Banking Services  
Sheppard continued. The Parkland Board’s Finance Policy statement on banking currently states:  



From time to time, the Director will review the banking services provided to the system 
and report the findings to the Executive Committee.  

Despite the ambiguous phrasing of the statement, staff have diligently sought RFPs for 
Parkland’s banking services every three years. After some discussion at their June meeting, the 
Executive Committee determined Parkland’s banking services shall be subject to a review and 
request for proposal every five years at a minimum.  

At their August meeting, the Executive Committee recommended that the wording for policy 
statement 4.4.5 be changed to:  

Banking services shall be subject to review and a request for proposal every five years at 
a minimum, or sooner, at the discretion of staff, the Executive Committee, or the board. 

Motion by Gord Lawlor to change policy 4.4.5. as recommended by the Executive Committee.  
       CARRIED 
       PRLS 38/2022 

3.4. Capital Cost Allowance for Technology 
 Williams reviewed. The Parkland 2021 audit management letter stated:  

Recommend that the estimated useful lives for property, plant and equipment be 
reviewed by senior management, and adjusted as needed. 

During Parkland’s audit, MNP discussed with staff that Parkland may not be using the best 
depreciation rate for technology assets. It was observed that the current rate may be inaccurate 
as computers in the library typically last 3 to 5 years and the current CCA (Capital Cost 
Allowance) rate Parkland uses is Class 10 with a 30% declining balance. 

Parkland’s management team has implemented a change to the CCA for technology assets only. 
Staff believe the use of Class 50 with a CCA rate of 55% declining balance for technology assets 
is a better fit for the life span of Parkland’s computer assets.  

This adjustment does not require a policy change but constitutes a change in long standing 
practice. 

Motion by Barb Gilliat to receive for information.  
        CARRIED 
        PRLS 39/2022 

3.5.  Advocacy and Marketing Report  
Gord Lawlor began the Advocacy Committee report. Highlights included the creation of a joint 
Advocacy Committee composed of seven library systems, a review of tools board members can 
use to help pass Parkland’s budget with municipal council, and the presentation of a document,  
Your Guide to Building Rapport. Designed for municipal library boards, this document will be 
distributed throughout Parkland to help municipal library boards build solid relationships with 
their local councils and administration.  



Hailey Halberg continued with the Marketing Report. Halberg discussed Parkland’s open house 
held last July, Parkland’s new social media strategy, and Connection Campaign. 

In the marketing campaign, libraries have access to eighteen social media posts, four flyers, six 
short form videos, website and social media banners, and more. Participation is optional, but it is 
hoped that many will participate.  

In June, CBC Radio One started featuring rural libraries in their Recommended Reads series. 
Eight of our library managers were selected to be interviewed and the segments aired in June 
and July.  

Staff have completed the photography/videography project and received six edited videos and 
240 professional photos libraries can use for marketing. 

Five videos were then shown from the project, featuring the following libraries: Alix, Amisk, 
Caroline, Forestburg and Rocky Mtn. House.  

Motion by Gord Lawlor to receive for information.  
       CARRIED 
       PRLS 40/2022 

3.6. Parkland Community Update  
Sedgewick & District Municipal Library – Local MLA Jackie Lovely stopped by the library and 
presented them with a book called Lucy Tries Hockey for their children’s section.  

Delburne Municipal Library has a new library manager. Also, there is a new major feature film 
out of Calgary that will be presented to the citizens of Delburne at the end of September.  

Sundre Municipal Library manager Karen Tubb has retired and they have a new manager 
starting immediately.  

Cremona Municipal Library has a very popular Lego after school program.  

Penhold & District Public Library has hosted 30 summer programs outside the library and 370 
children participated in their mobile summer reading program with a total 12,000 minutes read.  

Sylvan Lake Municipal Library hosted an author book signing for Sylvan Lake board 
representative Teresa Rilling and her book called Just Breathe: Hope Beyond Hurt. 

Clive Public Library has a new manager.  

Castor Municipal Library had 35 registrants for their summer reading program. The library 
manager has started a journaling workshop, and has the Stettler family resource network 
coming for some P.D. activities in the coming months.  

Stettler Public Library has developed a travelling trailer in cooperation with Stettler wellness 
network. The trailer can be booked for block parties and other events. 
 
 



Motion by Ray Reckseidler to receive the Parkland Community Update for information. 
       CARRIED 
       PRLS 41/2022 

3.7.1.  Director & Library Services Report 
3.7.2.   I.T. Report 

Smith asked if there were any questions regarding the Director & Library Services Report, or the 
IT Report. There were none. 

Motion by Stephen Levy to receive the Director & Library Services Report and IT Report for 
information.  
       CARRIED 
       PRLS 42/2022 

4. Adjournment 
Motion by Barb Gilliat to adjourn the meeting at 12:14 p.m. 

CARRIED  
        PRLS 43/2022 
 
 

Meeting adjourned at 12:14 p.m.  

 
____________________________________  

 Chair 


